FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

250 Student Union

November 9, 2010

Veenstra called the meeting to order with the following members present:  Ahrberg, Atekwana, Avakian, Bartels, Caldwell, Dare, DeSilva, Emerson, Grafton, Harris, Jordan, Kennison, Klatt, Krehbiel, Lawlor, McCann, Materer, Miller, Smay, Suter and Yellin.  

Also present:  Dicks, M., Mayfield, B., McKeever, S., Miller, B., Offutt, K., Pybus, N., Scott, M., Sternberg, R. and Weaver, J.  

Absent:  DeWitt, Hickman, Lacy, Osteen, Schestokat and Taylor.
HIGHLIGHTS
Enrollment Management Task Force ………………………………………………………………

ITLE & CMS Review ……………………………………………………………………………...

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations …………………………………………...

Remarks and Comments from the President ……………………………………………………….

Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..


Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….

Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………


Budget ……………………………………………………………………………………...


Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………


Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………...


Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………


Research ……………………………………………………………………………………


Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………


Rules and Procedures ………………………………………………………………………


Student Affairs and Learning Resources …………………………………………………..

Reports of Liaison Representatives ………………………………………………………………..


Women’s Faculty Council …………………………………………………………………

OSU EQuAL ………………………………………………………………………………


Staff Advisory Council ……………………………………………………………………

Veenstra called the meeting to order and announced a sign-up sheet is being passed around.

Veenstra asked if there were any corrections to the October 12, 2010 minutes. Kemit Grafton had a correction to the LRPIT committee report. Comments were attributed to Bob Avakian in the minutes and where actually made by Grafton. Veenstra asked for approval of the corrected October 12, 2010 minutes. Art Klatt moved and Bob Avakian seconded to approve the corrected October 12, 2010 minutes. Motion passed.
Veenstra asked for approval of the November 9, 2010 agenda. Veenstra asked to have the Special Reports moved to follow the Standing Committee reports. Clint Krehbiel moved and Mindy McCann seconded to approve the amended agenda. Motioned passed.
Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations:

Provost Robert Sternberg gave the status of the following resolutions/recommendations:

Resolution:

Academic Standards & Policies – Requirement for Graduate and 



Undergraduate Minors. 



Pending - Recommendation was approved by Instruction Council 




(Associate Deans) and will be considered by the Council of Deans on 



November 11. 
2010-09-01-RES
Supplemental Pay Plan for Rewarding External Research Support – 



Pending - Discussions continue with the administration on this 




recommendation.

2010-02-02-ASP
General Education Advisory Council Membership –



Accepted - The amendments to the original recommendation were 




discussed and approved by the General Education Advisory Council on 



Sept. 29, 2010 and by the Council of Deans on Oct. 13. Updated P&P will 



be submitted for posting on university website.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:

ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Mindy McCann

The committee met and approved a change in the non-confidential material that can be viewed online for students. This change is just to the institutional (okstate) email addresses. This site will no longer include students personal email addresses, if students request that it be excluded. Bob Miller asked if this applies to faculty and staff as well. McCann stated that it is just on the student directory.

ATHLECTICS – Art Klatt
The survey to gauge faculty perceptions of student athletes and the athletic department is out. They have received 300 responses so far. A reminder should be going out soon. The committee is still finalizing a second survey which will address surcharges on athletic tickets. This survey will be out soon as well.
Veenstra asked how much longer the current survey will be available. Klatt answered a few weeks.

BUDGET – Ken Bartels
The committee will be meeting tomorrow morning with Joe Weaver. The committee will present a list of questions and discuss outcomes with Weaver.

CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Tom Jordan 
The committee did not meet since the last council meeting, but did have the opportunity to participate in the Landscape Master Plan workshop held in October.  A new time-line was set for the Master Plan - the draft will be ready in mid-January and the final document at the end of March. Every part of this plan is coming together except the location for the third holding pond for the new irrigation system. The options still on the table are: no pond, south of Old Central, north of Old Central, south of the School of Architecture and underground. This month the CFSS committee will review the Master Plan.

FACULTY – Udaya DeSilva – No Report

LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Nick Materer

The committee is looking at the D2L and CMS review. The future costs of the D2L program over the next five years will be virtually the same as they are now. It would be on an annual contract, as opposed to a five year contract. The committee is working to breakdown the departmentalization of IT and ITLE. There needs to be better communication between the two groups. For example, there have been some problems with the software that is needed to use clickers on campus. Faculty members who have had problems find the IT and ITLE have not been communication about the issues with the software. This has led to faculty not being able to use clickers in their classes.
RESEARCH – Jim Smay – No Report
RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS - Mark Lawlor

The committee is currently working on a survey. They hope to have the survey out November 19th and have it available for three to four weeks. The committee will compile the results over the break.

RULES and PROCEDURES – Robert Avakian – No Report
STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Karen Hickman – No Report

Special Reports:

A. Mike Dicks –Enrollment Management Task Force

Mike explained that the task force works closely with Kyle Wray, Associate VP EMM 
was set up to look at: 

1.) Enrollment


2.) Retention  

1. Enrollment – Applications, enrollment and admission are all up.

2. Retention – Is a place where the university needs to improve. 1 in 5 freshman drop out the first semester. Top tier schools have a 90% retention rate and OSU has a 79% retention rate. This amounts to large revenue losses for the university approximately $10 million. If OSU could get the retention rate to 85%, that’s an increase of $2.6 million a year.

A. How many students can OSU support? The task force is continuing to work on the ratio of costs vs. benefits, i.e. student/faculty/classroom space. Bud Lacy is working on fine tuning this number. Approximately 26,000 students is the no cost point of capacity. Above 26,000 will be an additional cost to the university.

B. Are they interested in coming to OSU? The university needs to find the students who are interested in attending OSU beyond the borders. There needs to be some form of recruiting to get to this audience.

C. Keeping the students here at OSU – The task force has found that finances are not the motivating factor to students dropping out. Most students drop out because they do not find anything that keeps them interested and motivated. The more students are involved, the higher the retention rate. Mentors have been discussed to help students find interests and keep them motivated. 
Art Klatt asked what the ACT scores were of the 20% of students who drop out. Mike was not sure. Joe Weaver stated that this was not a factor. Bob Miller stated that other studies have shown there is no correlation between ACT/SAT scores and retention. Mindy McCann asked if there was a way to target students more likely to stay during the application process. Mike stated that Kyle Wray is working on this, and it will be information that will be provided by the students. Bob Avakian said that students in the remedial program at OSU-Okmulgee have a higher retention rate because the faculty/staff have a more personal relationship with the students more face-to-face, one-on-one contact.  Ed Harris stated that OU’s retention rate is not much better than OSUs. OU does require students to join an organization/group activity. The students at OU feel more involved and not like a number. Janet Ahrberg stated that Undecided/Undeclared Majors are a large target audience that needs to be addressed. Provost Sternberg stated that an intensive intervention program to help student retention is a top priority. The university is looking at an intense mentorship program which will help students learn to study, organize personal and school obligations as well as letting them know that they can be successful. Provost Sternberg stated that many other Big 12 schools have university wide task forces that are very effective in retaining students. Material has been sent to the OSU Foundation for potential grants to cover help cover the cost of the program. Barbara Miller feels that students with undecided majors do not get a broad idea of what the university has to offer beyond general education classes. These students are put into general education courses and need more opportunities to explore other areas/interests. It was mentioned that students should be allowed to take at least one course, outside their college or major, that they are really interested in. This could help keep their interest up and help with retention. Provost Sternberg agreed and said that published research has shown that students who were able to take a least one class one topic their choice were less likely to leave college. Mike mentioned that some universities do not allow freshman to have vehicles on campus and are moving back to traditional campus housing. Jim Smay asked if the numbers of students who leave are from one college. Mike stated that they are across the board. Bruce Russell asked how this data was collected and how will it be used to increase retention of students. Mike stated that the task force is working to implement change on campus. The task force is looking at ways to get faculty more involved and be more pro-active in the retention of students. The task force will be bringing some ideas to Faculty Council for implementation. Their long term strategy is to collect and decipher information, act on that information and have a reward system for faculty/staff that are pro-active in the process. Shelia Kennison asked whether data on retention had been linked to the freshman orientation section that students attended. She noted that there is not a common syllabus for freshman orientation on the OSU campus. Freshman orientation plays an important role in introducing students to the resources on campus that may provide help to them when they start to struggle in classes. Kennison noted that some sections of freshman orientation are taught by adjunct instructors, rather than full-time staff or faculty. Mike has not looked into this issue. He agreed that freshman orientation is organized by college. As a result, students in different colleges could have very different freshman orientation experiences. The task force will hopefully have information and recommendations back to Faculty Council by the end of the year.

B. Blayne Mayfield – ITLE/CMS Review


ITLE is currently facilitating a review of the course management software. They are 

trying to evaluate the needs of the faculty and university. They are looking at how D2L 
matches up with the current needs of the university. They are also looking at other 
systems to see if they are better matches that D2L. The current D2L contract includes 
OSU Tulsa, NEO, ORU and Langston universities and expires June of 2011. A 
representative from each college and other groups are on the review committee. They are 
currently working on scheduling meetings. The committees will consist of faculty and 
students to gain input from both parties. There will be approximately 60 members on the 
committee – 30 faculty and 20-30 students. Ex-Officio members will form a committee 
and come from ITLE, Dr. Bosserman’s office, Provost Office and administration. The 
first committee is up and running. The second committee is being formed. If anyone has 
any questions they can send an email to cmsreview@okstate.edu. 

Mayfield has heard concerns that the university is considering doing away with D2L. 
Mayfield likes the system but feels that it is wise to review the universities needs and 
look at other systems that might better serve these needs. This review can be used as 
leverage when negotiating a new contract if there are other systems that have features 
D2L doesn’t fulfill. 


The outcome of this review is for the committees to write reports that are reviewed by the 
Provost. The Provost will in turn decide what system will be used.


Shelia Kennison asked if Graduate students are included on the committees. Mayfield 
said no, but it would be possible to include someone from GPSGA, because graduate 
students are often involved in teaching courses as well. 


The university does not anticipate a change in 2011. The earliest change would take place 
summer of 2012. The new contract would be a year to year. There will no longer be a 5 
year contract. 

Report of Liaison Representatives:

Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller
Applications for the research awards are now available online. The committee is having an information gathering meeting on December 2nd from 5:30 to 6:15 at the University Club to talk about current and upcoming projects as well as the endowment.
EQuAL – Bob Miller

EQuAL (The Employee Queers & Allies League) is comprised of faculty, staff, and administration of Oklahoma State University, all branch campuses, and affiliated institutions. Our mission is to establish, through our presence and visibility, a safe, supportive, and equitable environment for all lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgendered and allied employees and students of Oklahoma State University. http://www.equal.okstate.edu/
We wish to thank the VP Dr. Kirksey  (AVP for Institutional Diversity) and Jen Macken (Coordinator of Women’s and LGBT Activities) as well as SODA (OSU Students Sexual Orientation Diversity Association) and OSU Friends of the Forum for sponsoring several very well attended events during October’s LGBT History Month.  
We would also like to thank the 32 faculty and staff members who signed the petition in support of SODA on National Coming Out Day, October 11th 

EQuAL looks forward to working with and supporting the faculty council in their efforts to finalize a partner’s accommodation policy for OSU and to extend benefits to domestic partners of faculty and staff.  

Staff Advisory Council – Nani Pybus

Nani Pybus wanted to remind everyone that the Staff Award Ceremony is this Thursday, November 11. It will be at the Seretean Concert Hall. Please plan on attending. You can get more information from the website.

Provost Sternberg announced the opening of a new position: Associate Provost and Associate VP. As everyone knows, Gail Gates has decided to return to teaching and the Provost is reworking her current position to put more emphasis on mission oriented tasks and less on bureaucracy. Provost Sternberg encouraged all Faculty Council members to nominate or inform people of this new position. Udaya DeSilva asked for clarification of the job description, specifically the college level administrative experience required on the job requirements. Provost Sternberg stated that the new position will require some former administrative experience but this could be Faculty Council, Organization or Management experience of some kind. 
The meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, December 14, 2010.

Respectfully submitted,

Shelia Kennison, Secretary

